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Present:

John Katz









Ben Nneji









Joseph Dowdell









Robert Hendrick









Joseph Fossi









Rebecca Mucchetti, Chair









Susan Consentino










George Hanlon





Absent:

Charles Robbins, Vice Chair

Also Present:
  Richard Baldelli, Director, Planning and Zoning, ZEO 



  Thomas Beecher, Town Counsel



   Karen Martin, Assistant Town Planner

                           Eileen White, Recording Secretary     

At 7:00 p.m. the Chair called the meeting to order.  Ms. Mucchetti gave an overview of the meeting and the agenda order.  She emphasized that each person at the Meeting was entitled to courtesy and respect.  
Item I: (Contd.)#2019-075-RESUB: An application for 4-lot Re-Subdivision of land under 

              Section 7.5 of the Ridgefield Subdivision regulations for a property consisting of ± 

              11.305 acres located at 805 North Salem Road in the RAA zone. Statutorily received 

              on November 12, 2019. Site walked on December 08, 2019. Public hearing opened on 

             December 10, 2019. 35 days to close a public hearing is January 14, 2020. Owner: 

             Dikran Janus  Kadagian and Deborah Kadagian.  Applicant:Ashlar Historic-Renovation 

             LLC.  Authorized Agent: Robert R. Jewell. Esq.

Chair Mucchetti noted for the record that she had listened to the tape of the December 10, 2019 Public Hearing and visited 805 North Salem Road on December 29, 2019.  She stated that she was prepared to participate in tonight’s discussion.

Ms. Mucchetti stated that, since the Public Hearing on December 10, 2019, the Commission had received two e-mails with attachments from Mr. Scott Eckert, one dated December 13, 2019 and one dated January 13, 2020; a letter from Attorney Jewell regarding open space and an e-mail from the Health Department dated December 9, 2019.  All were distributed to the Commission.
The legal notice had already been read at the December 10, 2019 Public Hearing.
Commission Attorney Beecher stated that the question before the Commission was whether the division of land complies with the Subdivision Regulations and Zoning Regulations.  If the application and the proposal meet those regulations, then the Commission has to approve the application.  Mr. Beecher further stated that the Commission has some discretion as to whether the application meets the regulations.  He said that applications are not popularity contests.

Attorney Robert Jewell made a presentation about the application.  He submitted the overlay map that the surveyor, Frank Walsh, prepared, showing the subdivision history of the site.  Mr. Jewell showed how the errors with the December 10, 2019 public hearing notices to property owners within 100 feet of the property had been rectified.  Attorney Jewell stated that a non-stock corporation called the “Martin Drive Corporation” had been set up in 1981 to maintain Martin Drive, which is a private road.  Martin Drive Corporation owns Martin Drive.
Attorney Jewell’s presentation included submissions of copies of minutes from the Planning and Zoning Commission from June 1975 showing that the two subdivisions were decided separately due to convenience of both parties.  

Mr. Jewell noted some people had submitted regulations for public roads, but Martin’s Drive is a private road.  He also noted that there is no drainage on the road or scoring.  Attorney Jewell also stated that the Open Space component had been met through earlier subdivisions of the original parcel.  Mr. Baldelli said he had no issue with the Open Space.
Questions from the commissioners included asking about the exact location of the Open Space and this was stated to be 5 lots between Mamanasco Lake and Martin’s Drive, and clarification about the Martin Drive Corporation’s structure.
Mr. Ralph Gallagher, Project Engineer, presented an update to the site plans since the December 10, 2019 Public Hearing.  They included:  a change from a single erosion control silt fence to a double fence and a change from a 25-year stormwater drainage system to a 50 year stormwater drainage system.  
Public comments and/or questions were noted from the following:
Mr. Kevin Reddington
Mr. Scott Eckert

Ms. Elizabeth Eckert

Mr. Darryl Comis

Mrs. Lynn Noyes

Ms. Lori Mazzola, Ridgefield Voters United
The Public Hearing is Continued to:  February 25, 2020.
Item II: #2019-076-AH: Affordable Housing application under Section 8-30g of the 

              Connecticut General Statutes (Affordable Housing) to construct a Multi-family 

              development with nine (9) units, With three (3) units to be deed restricted as 

              affordable for a property consisting of ± 1.17 acres located at Turner Road & 

Barnum Place (Assessor’s ID B01-0002) in CDD  Zone. Site walked on December    08, 2019. 35 days to close a public hearing is February 18, 2020. Owner/Applicant: Black Oaks, LLC. Authorized Agent: Brian R. Smith, Esq., Robinson & Cole, LLP.
Mr. Baldelli read the legal notice.

Commission Attorney Beecher stated that, unlike the prior Public Hearing, the burden of proof with this Application had now shifted to the Commission.  Because it is an Affordable Housing Application, the Commission is required pursuant to CT General Statute 8-30g to follow certain procedures.  

If the Commission modifies or denies the application, it is going to be the Commission’s burden to prove to the Court that its actions were proper, if the decision is appealed.  The decision will only be upheld by the Court if that decision, and the reasons for it, are supported by sufficient evidence in the record that the decision was necessary to protect the health, safety and other matters that the Commission has a legal obligation to consider.  

The reasons for denial must clearly outweigh the need for affordable housing.  The Court would have to find that the Commission could not modify the condition that is the reason for the denial of the Affordable Housing Application.
Attorney Brian Smith, Robinson and Cole, presented the application.  He was not able to bring the required proof of legal notices to the Public Hearing, but will bring them to the next Public Hearing.  Mr. Smith stated that this is a site plan application.  
Mr. Smith’s presentation included the applicant agreeing to do a road maintenance agreement with the Town of Ridgefield’s permission, despite the fact that the road may be public.  He submitted a portion of an 1858 Richard Clark map of Fairfield Country showing that Turner Road has been a public road for many years.  There is no evidence to suggest that Turner Road is not a public road.  Attorney Smith stated that Aquarion had been notified.  Bulimo had also been notified of the Public Hearing.  
Mr. Steve Sullivan, Project Engineer, presented the site plans, which included 11,000 cubic yards of earth will be taken off-site and there will be 22 parking spaces.   
Mr. Michael Stein, Architect, presented the design plans, which included that there will be 7 two-bedroom units, and 2 three-bedroom units.  Each unit will be approximately 2200 square feet.  The building is designed to work with the grading of the site.  He cited the Architectural Advisory Committee’s comments which included larger windows in certain areas.
Commissioner Katz asked about the lack of handicapped accessibility.  Mr. Stein replied that because the project was less than 10 units, Connecticut State statute did not require accessibility.  
Mr. Joseph Balskus, Licensed Professional Engineer and Professional Traffic Operations Engineer, presented the traffic study for the proposed project.  He reiterated his December 7, 2019 Memorandum which said that the proposed new housing project would not significantly affect traffic.  He said that he had not had to do a capacity analysis because of the small development and no crash history on Turner Road and on Barnum Place in five years. 
Mr. Smith gave his additional remarks.  He stated that changes to the plans would be made by the next Public Hearing based on Peer Review comments and the concerns of the public expressed tonight.  

Mr. Chris D’Angelis, Professional Engineer, presented the Peer Review where key aspects of the five technical areas:  general site and design layout, excavation, filling and grading, stormwater management, utilities systems review and soil erosion and sediment control in his letter were conveyed.  Mr. D’Angelis and Mr. Sullivan will work together in preparation for the next Public Hearing.  
Under technical correspondence and staff report, Mr. Baldelli expressed a concern about the proposed use of Turner Road.  He asked whether the Board of Selectmen could deny the application based on the applicant’s inability to clarify how they would use Turner Road.  Mr. Baldelli also said that the other Town departments did not offer any comments, including the Police Department.  The Fire Marshall had no issue.  The Ridgefield WPCA has authorized an approval and would grant the hookups that are required.
Mr. Baldelli stated he was very disappointed that the applicant had not addressed Handicapped Accessibility.  Currently, elevators are easy to install and not very costly.  Mr. Baldelli asked that  a gravel walkway to the water meter/utility box be installed. 
Mr. Baldelli said that his calculation shows that there would be over 700 truck trips just to get the 11,000 yards of material excavated.  He asks that the applicant address that issue, also.  What would be the timeline of the construction, Mr. Baldelli asked, which can be a true health and safety issue.  

Ms. Martin presented the Affordable Housing component so that it is in concert with all the elements of the Town’s Affordable Housing plan, such as identifying which units will be the affordable units.
Public comments and/or questions were noted from the following:

Mr. Harold Moroknek

Mr. Chris Kemp

Ms. Ann Blood

Mr. John Good

Mr. Anthony Suppa

Ms. Lori Brand

Ms. Diane Parson

Mr. Justin Driscoll

Ms. Jamie Ragan-Wiener (sp?)

Mr. Craig McLaughlin

Mr. P. Shehu

Ms. Marcie Rena
Ms. Gloria Driscoll

Mr. Moroknek submitted into the Record a petition with 209 signatures that raised concerns about environmental, and health and safety issues.

Chair Mucchetti also noted that seven letters had been received in opposition to the proposal.

Ms. Driscoll, who is a mechanical engineer, will submit into the Record her résumé and diagrams outlining possible fire and safety scenarios, based on the scenarios given to her by the Fire Department.  
The Public Hearing is Continued to:  February 11, 2020. 

Hearing no further discussion, the Chair adjourned the Public Hearing at: 10:50 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Eileen White
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At 10:50 p.m., the Chair called the Meeting to order.  
PENDING ITEMS

1.  IF PUBLIC HEARING IS CLOSED: #2019-075-RESUB: An application for 4-lot Re-

     Subdivision of land under Section 7.5 of the Ridgefield Subdivision regulations for a property 

     consisting of ± 11.305 acres located at 805 North Salem Road in the RAA zone. Statutorily 

     received on November 12, 2019. Site walked on December 08, 2019. 65 days to 

     render a decision is  March 19, 2020. Owner: Dikran Janus Kadagian and Deborah 

     Kadagian. Applicant: Ashlar Historic-Renovation LLC.  Authorized Agent: Robert R. Jewell. 

     Esq
The Public Hearing is Continued to:  February 25, 2020. 

2. IF PUBLIC HEARING IS CLOSED: #2019-076-AH: Affordable Housing application   

    under Section 8-30g of the Connecticut General Statutes (Affordable Housing) to construct a 

   Multi-family development with nine (9)  units, With three (3) units to be deed restricted as 

   affordable for a property consisting of ± 1.17 acres  located at  Turner Road & 

   Barnum Place (Assessor’s ID B01-0002) in CDD  Zone. Site walked on December 08, 2019. 

   65 days to render a decision is March 19, 2020. Owner/Applicant: Black Oaks, LLC.  

  Authorized Agent: Brian R. Smith, Esq., Robinson & Cole, LLP.

The Public Hearing is Continued to:  February 11, 2020. 

NEW ITEMS

1. #2019-080-SP: Special Permit Application per Section 9.2 of the Town of Ridgefield Zoning 

    Regulations, for exterior renovations to accommodate automated car wash within the existing  

    building for a property located at 115 Danbury Road in the B-1 Zone. Statutorily received on 

    December 17, 2019. Owner: 115 Danbury Road Associates LLC. Applicant: Ridgefield Fuel 

    Associates. Authorized  Agent: J Casey Healy, Esq. For scheduling a site walk and public 

    hearing.

Mr. Katz left the Meeting room before the vote at: 10:57 p.m.
Mr. Hanlon motioned, Mr. Fossi seconded, to Receive, Authorize Peer Review, Schedule a Site Walk for January 26, 2020 and a Public Hearing for February 11, 2020. Motion carried 7-0.

2.  #2020-001-VDC: Village District Application per Section 8.3 and Sec.5.1.B. of the Town of 

     Ridgefield Zoning Regulations for a building sign and awning  “JMcLaughin” including 

     exterior renovations to the windows for a property located at 391 Main Street in the CBD 

     Zone. Owner: Addessi Square LLC. Applicant: Elizabeth DiSalvo ℅ Trillium Architects. For 

      receipt and possible discussion and action.     

This Matter was tabled.  
COMMISSION WALKS 

January 26, 2020

· #2019-077-SP-VDC, 3 Governor Street, Fairfield County Bank
· #2019-080-SP, 115 Danbury Road
REQUESTS FOR BOND RELEASES/REDUCTION

None.
CORRESPONDENCE

None.
MINUTES

For approval:       
   
For distribution:
 January 07, 2020

PUBLIC HEARINGS

January 14, 2020

· #2019-076-AH: Affordable Housing Application, Turner Road & Barnum Place,
Black Oaks, LLC.

· (Contd.) #2019-075-RESUB:805 North Salem Rd, Dikran Janus  Kadagian and Deborah Kadagian
January 28, 2020

· #2019-077-SP-VDC: Special Permit Application, 3 Governor Street, Fairfield County Bank.
· (Contd.) #2019-072-SP: Special Permit Application, 114 Main Street, Douglas & Laurice Haynes
February 11, 2020

· (Contd.)#2019-066-REV(SP): Revision to Special Permit, Governor Street Municipal Lot, TOR

· #2019-080-SP: Special Permit Application, 115 Danbury Road, Ridgefield Fuel Associates, LLC
· (Contd.)#2019-076-AH: Affordable Housing Application, Turner Road & Barnum Place,
Black Oaks, LLC.

February 25, 2020
· (Contd.) #2019-075-RESUB:805 North Salem Rd, Dikran Janus  Kadagian and Deborah Kadagian
Hearing no further discussion, the Chair adjourned the Meeting at:  11:05 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Eileen White
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